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February 20, 2020


The Honorable Claudia Balducci
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Balducci:

This letter transmits a proposed ordinance that would prohibit the retail sale and personal use of fireworks in unincorporated King County.  If enacted, this ordinance will protect people and property from the unexpected, and sometimes fatal, consequences of burns and fires from fireworks.

Consumer fireworks are a leading cause of both injuries and property losses each summer.  In 2018, there were 30 fireworks-related injuries and 61 fireworks-related fires countywide.  In 2019, there were two fireworks-related deaths in unincorporated King County. Additionally, unincorporated King County is facing an increased threat of wildfire due to climate change, especially in our rural areas and on natural resource lands. The Strategic Climate Action Plan 2017 Biennial Report states that there is a projected four-fold increase in the annual Washington forests burned by the 2040s. These wildfire hazards are exacerbated by the risk of fireworks-related fires.

Prohibiting access to, and use of, consumer fireworks can significantly reduce the risk of fireworks-related deaths, injuries, and fires. The prohibition in this proposed ordinance offers the unincorporated areas of King County the same protections that exist in the 25 neighboring cities, parks, and National Forest lands that surround them. If enacted, this change will make our communities safer, and will help to end the practice of people driving into unincorporated areas to ignite fireworks in other people’s neighborhoods.

[bookmark: _Hlk32495298]The proposed ordinance would amend the King County Code as follows:
· Prohibit the retail sale and use of fireworks in unincorporated King County;
· Increase penalties for violations of fireworks regulations; and,
· Continue to allow for: 
· Permitted public firework displays;
· Sale and discharge of trick and novelty devices;
· Fireworks for religious events; and,
· Other special needs when authorized by permit.

The proposed ordinance furthers the Health and Human Services Goal of the King County Strategic Plan by protecting the health, safety, and well-being of County residents.  It also furthers the King County Strategic Climate Action Plan by reducing wildfire risks.

I look forward to working with you on these proposals.  I am hopeful that the ordinance can be adopted in early May 2020 so it can take effect in time for the 2021 Fourth of July season after the state-mandated one-year waiting period.  Under current regulations, the King County Permitting Division will likely receive permit applications for fireworks retail stands for the 2021 season in June 2021.  If adopted, the Department of Local Services will work with fire chiefs, fire districts, and the King County Sheriff's Office to carry out a public education campaign and implementation of the prohibition.

Thank you for your consideration of this proposed ordinance.  This important legislation will help keep King County residents, pets, and homes safe while celebrating our nation’s Independence Day without the threat of death, injury, or fire from fireworks.

If your staff have any questions, please contact Jim Chan, Division Director, Permitting Division, Department of Local Services, at 206-477-0385

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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